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This fall has been a busy time in our school district. 
Our Students
The high school athletic teams had one of the most successful fall 
seasons in recent memory. Volleyball, boys’ soccer, girls’ soccer, 
field hockey, and our new 8-man football team all made it to the 
playoffs, with Field Hockey capturing a Section 1 Championship 
and Boys’ Cross Country winning their 17th league championship 
in the last 18 years. (Page 4.)
In addition to athletics, our students continue to be actively involved 
in academics and community activities. As an example, check out 
the article on our high school Peer Leadership group. This volunteer 
group, led by high school teachers Kerry Pinelli and Melissa Pug-
liese, is fully involved in the Pawling community, setting a positive 
example for all of us. (Pages 2-3.) 
Our students continue to excel academically. Seniors Brigid Barrick 
and Sean Walsh were recently named as Commended Students in the 
2019 National Merit Scholarship Program. Brigid and Sean placed 
among the top scorers of the 1.6 million students who took the 2017 
Preliminary SAT/National Merit Scholarship Qualifying Exam.

Superintendent Search
Our Superintendent of Schools, Dr. William Ward, recently an-
nounced that he will be retiring in July, and the Board of Education 
has begun seeking out experienced firms to assist with the search 
process. We anticipate opportunities for members of the public and 
staff to provide input that will assist the Board in selecting a new 
superintendent of schools.  Following Board decisions about the 
search process, we will provide information on the District website 
regarding opportunities for community participation.
BOCES Capital Project 
On Tuesday, December 11th, you will have the opportunity to vote 
on the Dutchess BOCES proposed capital project. A letter from 
BOCES Superintendent, Dr. Richard Hooley is below. 
The $36.8 million project will be funded by school districts 
throughout Dutchess based on each district’s proportion of the 
total student enrollment in the County. Pawling’s share would 
be 3.02% of the total cost or approximately $1.1 million. Voting  
will be available throughout the County, including Pawling  
Elementary School, from noon to 8:00 p.m. on December 11th.  
Sincerely, 
Dr. Jeffrey Asher, President 
Pawling Board of Education

Dear Members of the Dutchess County Education Community:
After more than 50 years, Dutchess BOCES is seeking voter approval for a $36.8M Capital Project to 
shore up its facilities, relocate its highly successful Alternative High School and improve the flexibility of 
the facilities. Ultimately, the project will be cost neutral by extinguishing rising leasing costs, controlling 
maintenance and utility expenses, and reducing expenditures in transportation and information technology. 
The project will generate approximately $24.6M in BOCES construction aid for most of our districts 
resulting in a per household cost (based on an average home value in the County of $275,000) of between 
$6 and $14 per year. 
Even with ongoing maintenance, the facilities are in poor shape after 5 decades without a major capital 
project. This venture will make significant improvements to student and staff security and address ADA 
compliance issues. Innovative design of the expanded and renovated spaces will offer flexibility in our 
instruction, create opportunities for new educational programs for some of our neediest students, and 
generate space for project and problem based learning across our career and trade classes. At the same 
time, moving the alternative high school to the Salt Point Campus will eliminate escalating lease costs. 
For more information go to the BOCES website at  www.dcboces.org/capitalproject or call our offices 
(486-4983). We are happy to discuss any aspect of the project. The vote is open to all qualified residents 
of the County and is set for Tuesday, December 11, 2018 from noon to 8 pm. We have 14 polling sites in 
school districts around Dutchess County (locations are at the website). A simple majority will determine 
the outcome of the resolution. Watch for a mailer in late November.
Richard M. Hooley, Ed. D., District Superintendent, Dutchess BOCES

Be sure to check out our “Did-You-Know?” fact feature.  
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Dear Pawling Community,

Just last spring, I was one of several school board members to 
symbolically break ground at the site of what would become our 
multi-sport athletic field and track. Today, I am one of the many 
fans who have been watching PCSD student-athletes play lacrosse 
on the now completed turf field. Later this spring, our nationally 
recognized track and field team will finally have a home track.  
I’m pleased to share that we are well into Phase II of our capital  
project, and have begun renovations at Pawling High School 
to build a new computer innovation lab, musical arts wing, and 
ground-level cafeteria and outdoor courtyard.

When Pawling voters approved the three capital project  
propositions in December 2020, the Board of Education  
promised the community that these improvements would not  
increase the capital portion of the tax levy or budget. We have 
kept that promise, and the proposed 2023-2024 budget marks  
the third consecutive year that the capital portion of the budget  
is actually lower than the 2020 baseline. Prudent planning has 
also kept the proposed tax levy increase below the allowable  
limit or tax cap.

The proposed school district budget, detailed in this newsletter, 
maintains and/or enhances all of our academic, co-curricular,  
and extracurricular student programs. It provides multiple  
opportunities for students to engage in rigorous coursework at 
both the middle school and high school levels, and expands  
applied studies in STEAM. The proposed budget also continues 
our partnership with Astor Children’s Services to support our  
students’ mental health needs. 

In addition to the budget proposition, this year, there is a  
second proposition to create a Capital Reserve Fund for future 
transportation-related requirements. The proposition is explained 
in detail in this newsletter. There are two open seats for the  
Pawling school board, and candidate names are listed  
on the back page.

I encourage everyone in the community to vote on May 16th.

Sincerely,

Karen Burka, President
Pawling Board of Education
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Restricted Fund Balance

     Capital Reserve $1,500,628

     Unemployment Reserve $50,000

     Insurance Reserve $855,000

     Reserve for Tax Certiorari $928,189

     Reserve for Employee Benefits $ 573,556

     Reserve for ERS $3,090,676

     Reserve for TRS $996,810

Assigned Fund Balance $2,085,050

Unrestricted Fund Balance (at 4%) $ 1,674,018
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PCSD BUDGET 2023-2024

Prior Year Tax Levy $30,232,000

     x Tax Base Growth Factor 1.0000

Tax Levy Plus Growth Factor $30,232,000

     Plus Prior Year PILOT $49,433

     Minus 2022-2023 Prior Year Capital Exclusions $1,667,042

Adjusted Prior Year Tax Levy $28,614,391

     x Allowable Levy Growth Factor 1.0200

Tax Levy Limit Before Exclusions $29,186,679

     Minus PILOT receivable $49,433

     Plus Allowable 2022-2023 Capital Exclusions $1,708,909

Allowable Tax Levy for 2023-2024 $30,846,155

Percentage Allowable Increase in Tax Levy 2.03%

Actual Tax Levy for 2023-2024 $30,824,155

Percentage Actual Increase in Tax Levy 1.96%

CAPITAL PORTION OF THE TAX LEVY

During our conversations around the recently approved capital project, it was noted 
that the project would not increase the capital portion of the tax levy. The capital 
portion of the tax levy is the capital exclusion, which shows up in our tax levy limit 
calculation twice – once for each fiscal year. The 2020-2021 capital exclusions in the 
amount of $2,306,343 represents our baseline. The allowable capital exclusions for 
2023-2024 in the amount of $1,708,909 actually represents a decrease of $597,434 
from the baseline year. 

The 2023-2024 Property Tax Cap  
for Pawling CSD is as follows:

VOTERS WILL BE ASKED TO DECIDE THE FOLLOWING:

Proposition 1 – 2023-2024 Budget – $45,043,577

Proposition 2 – Capital Reserve Fund
SHALL the Board of Education of the Pawling Central School District be  
authorized to (1) create a Capital Reserve Fund for the purpose of financing 
the construction of, and general improvements, reconstruction, renovations or 
additions to, the District’s buildings and grounds, including site work and the 
acquisition of original furnishings, equipment, machinery or apparatus required 
for the purpose for which such buildings are to be used, and for the purchase of 
vehicles for student transportation and any infrastructure related thereto; (2) fund 
said reserve to the ultimate amount of $10,000,000; (3) annually deposit into the 
Capital Reserve Fund such portion of the General Fund, such as unallocated fund 
balance, other reserve funds, etc., as determined by the Board of Education. The 
probable duration of the Capital Reserve Fund is ten (10) years. 

What is Proposition 2?

Proposition 2 requests voter authorization to establish a Capital Reserve that may 
be used, among other things, toward the purchase of zero emission vehicles and 
their corresponding infrastructure. The Capital Reserve may be funded over a 
period of 10 years to a maximum amount of $10 million. 

Why is this being proposed?

Back in 2017, Pawling residents voted to establish a capital reserve for the  
purpose of upgrading our buildings and grounds. Over subsequent years the 
Board of Education funded that reserve and we used those funds to offset a  
portion of the cost for the capital project that was approved by the voters in 
December of 2020. 

Governor Hochul is requiring all school districts to convert their bus fleets to zero 
emission vehicles. Pursuant to this directive, beginning in 2027, school districts 
may no longer purchase gasoline or diesel powered buses. By 2035, our entire 
fleet must be converted to zero emission vehicles.  This new Capital Reserve 
would provide a source of funds for future vehicle purchases. 

We will take advantage of any opportunities for funding sources, such as grants, 
for vehicle purchases, but this Capital Reserve would give us an alternative  
method to offset the anticipated increases for bus purchases.  

The establishment of capital reserves must be approved by the voters, and the 
use of any funds from a capital reserve must also be approved by the voters. 
Once a capital reserve is established, the Board of Education has the authority  
to fund that reserve with operating savings from annual budgets. 

If  the mandate for zero emission buses is modified or eliminated, Proposition 2 
is worded in such a way that would allow the use of the funds for other capital 
improvements to the School District’s facilities. In all instances, expenditures  
from this fund will have to be approved by the voters.
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MORE DETAILED BUDGET INFORMATION MAY BE FOUND AT:
www.pawlingschools.org, Public Library website, Pawling Chamber of  

Commerce website, request by emailing generosom@pcsdny.org

OVERALL BUDGET PROPOSAL
Budget Adopted 

for the 2022-2023 
School Year

Budget Proposed  
for the 2023-2024  

School Year

Contingency Budget 
for the 2023-2024 

School Year

Total Budget Amount, Not Including Separate Propositions $41,980,503 $45,043,577 $44,161,339

Increase/Decrease for the 2023-24 School Year $3,063,074 $2,180,836

Percentage Increase/Decrease in Proposed Budget 7.3% 5.2%

Change in Consumer Price Index 8.0%

A. Proposed Levy to Support the Total Budgeted Amount $30.232,000 $30,824,155

B. Levy to Support Library Debt, If Applicable $0 $0

C. Levy for Non-Excludable Propositions, if Applicable $0 $0

D. T�otal Tax Cap Reserve Amount Used  
to Reduce Current Levy $0 $0

E. Total Proposed School Year Tax Levy (A + B + C - D) $30,232,000 $30,824,155 $30,133,217

F. Total Permissible Exclusions $1,667,042 $1,708,909

G. �School Tax Levy Limit, Excluding Levy  
for Permissible Exclusions $28,598,120 $29,137,246

H. �Total Proposed School Year Tax Levy, Excluding  
Levy to Support Library Debt and/or Permissible  
Exclusions (E - B - F + D)

$28,564,958 $29,115,246

I. �Difference: G - H (Negative Value Requires 60.0% Voter  
Approval - See Note Below Regarding Separate Propositions) $33,162 $22,000

Administrative Component (General  
Support & Building Administration) $4,294,830 $4,610,833 $4,578,732

Program Component (Programs and Services) $30,804,525 $33,001,432 $32,930,432

Capital Component (Operations & Maintenance,  
Interfund Transfers and Debt Service) $6,881,148 $7,431,313 $6,652,175

Statement of assumptions made in projecting a contingency budget for the 2023-24 school year, should the proposed budget be defeated: We 
would be unable to continue our established practice of replacing school buses on an annual basis. We would eliminate the purchase of four 
buses, but this would be partially offset by the need to increase the budget for bus repairs and parts to accommodate an older fleet. The interfund 
transfer to replace our bus lift would be eliminated.  We would also eliminate other non-contingency equipment, non-contingency salary  
increases, non-mandatory overtime, and use of facilities may need to be restricted.

Under the Budget Proposed for the 2023-24 School Year
Establishment of New Capital Reserve $0
Estimated Basic STAR Exemption Savings $889

2023-2024
PROPOSED BUDGET

$45,043,577
 

2023-2024 TAX LEVY 
$30,824,155

1.96%*
* Below the allowable levy limit

VOTE 
MAY 16 
2023

Pawling Elementary School 
Haight Street  | 6 am to 9 pm



FOLLOW OUR DISTRICT 
ON FACEBOOK  
AND TWITTER  

@PAWLINGCSD3

PAWLING SCHOOLS 
ADMINISTRATION

Superintendent
Ms. Kim Fontana

Assistant Superintendent  
for Finance 

Mrs. Marianne Heslin

Assistant Superintendent  
for Instruction 

Dr. Debra Kirkhus

BOARD OF EDUCATION

President
Ms. Karen Burka

Vice President
Mrs. Deborah Klein

Board Members
Mr. Guido Garbarino

Mrs. Preeti Govindarajan
Mr. Zack Graczyk

Mr. Sandro Oré
Mrs. Jennifer Walsh

PCSD NEWSLETTER 
Produced by 

PNW BOCES
Editor: Fiona Mitchell

Designer: Rena Franco

www.pawlingschools.orgFall/Winter Newsletter 2018

515 Route 22, Pawling, NY 12564

NON-PROFIT ORG.
U.S. POSTAGE

PAID
BREWSTER, NY

PERMIT NO. 643

 4

PAWLING SCHooLS

Superintendent 
Dr. William Ward 

Assistant Superintendent of Finance 
Dr. Neysa Sensenig

Assistant Superintendent for Instruction 
Kim Fontana

AdmINIStrAtIoN

PCSd NeWSLetter
 

Produced by dutchess BoCeS office of 
Communication and Grants research

Genevieve Kellam, director; 
désirée Gagnon, Public Information officer

BoArd oF edUCAtIoN
President 

Dr. Jeff Asher
 

Vice-President 

Inga Garbarino

Karen Burka  
Carollynn Costella 

Dr. Ed Grippe 
Deborah Klein 

Harvey Matcovsky

Postal Patron

The Boys’ Soccer team finished the season with their best record (8-7) in more than ten 
years. The team went from 1-48 over the past 6 years to a Section 1 tournament appearance 
in 2018. With a number of younger players on the team, the Boys’ Soccer team has an  
optimism not seen in many years.

Our Cross Country teams had outstanding seasons, with the Boys’ team capturing their  
17th League Championship in the last 18 years, and the youth-laden Girls’ squad finishing 
just two points shy of a League Championship. With many quality runners returning in fall 
2019, we have every right to expect dual Championships next year.

Our Eight-Man Football team finished their inaugural regular season with an outstanding 6-1 
record and a 3-way tie for first place. Following a draw for game opponents in the Championship 
bracket, the Tigers faced Pine Plains, their only defeat of the season, in the first round of the 
playoffs. A hard-fought battle led to a 40-38 overtime loss in the semi-finals. With wins over 
Fallsburg, Sullivan West, Tri-Valley, Eldred, Downsville/Roscoe, and Dover, the team looks 
poised to compete for a championship in 2019.

The Field Hockey team finished the season with a 6-3-3 record, earning the sixth seed in 
the Class C, Section 1 Championship. After winning their first-round game against 3rd seed 
Pleasantville, the team went on to beat North Salem to earn the Class C, section 1 Champi-
onship trophy. Following a 1-0 victory against Taconic Hills, the Section 9 Champion, in the 

PHS Fall Sports Roundup

Follow our district on 
Facebook and  

Twitter @PawlingCSD3

first round of Regional play, Pawling was ousted by a 1-0 count at the hands of Hoosick Falls.

The Girls’ Soccer team also finished with one of their best seasons in many years, earning an opportunity to compete 
in the Class B Sectional Championship. After finishing as runners up in the Class C, Section 1 Championship game last 
year, the Girls’ Soccer team was hungry for another successful season. This year’s route to a sectional game, let alone a 
title, was bound to be more challenging, as the team moved up to Class B, competing against larger and stronger teams. 

The girls had a strong season, finishing up with a 7-6-2 record, earning them a spot in the competitive Class B, Section 
1 Championship Tournament for the first time in 9 years. The Tigers suffered a heartbreaking 1-0 loss in the first round 
against a strong North Salem team, but we are proud of their efforts and are hopeful for the future.

The Tennis team lost many veterans to graduation, resulting in a rebuilding year for Tigers Tennis. A dedicated group 
practiced daily to improve their skills for competition against teams from Westchester and Putnam, competing on every 
point throughout the season. As this group continues to develop, a return to their winning ways is expected. Our team 
was recognized by opposing coaches and players for their outstanding sportsmanship throughout the season.

The Volleyball team placed 3rd at the Pawling Invitational that included 7 teams from Class A, B and C. The team finished 
the season with 7 wins earning them a 5th seed in the Class C, Section 1 Championship where they upset 4th seeded  
Yonkers Montessori Academy in the quarterfinals of the tournament. In the semi-finals, the Pawling Tigers lost to the 
eventual Section 1 Champions, the Valhalla Vikings, completing another successful season.

  Through the generosity of an anonymous donor, our middle school students once again  
had the opportunity to study environmental science and build teamwork skills in a variety  

of engaging activities at the New York State YMCA’s Greenkill Outdoor Educational Center  
     in Huguenot, NY.  
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VOTE MAY 16, 2023
Pawling Elementary School, Haight Street  

6 am - 9 pm

PAWLING HIGH SCHOOL CLASS OF 
2023 VALEDICTORIAN AND SALUTATORIAN

Magnolia Garbarino (left) is the Pawling High School 
Class of 2023 Valedictorian. She will attend the  
University of Tulsa and plans to study Biological  

Sciences and an BS/MD Program.

Salutatorian Madalyn Henke has not decided on her 
college choice but plans to major in Finance.

Photo: Anjanet Riina

The following candidates are running  
for two seats on the school board:

 
PREETI GOVINDARAJAN

SANDRO F. ORÉ

BOARD OF EDUCATION 
CANDIDATES


